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Ms. Holly Gorski, Vice President for Human Resources
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Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Shop Steward
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OTHERS PRESENT 
John Clark, Robert Lasker, Ethan Christianson, Brian Benedetti, Kate Burrows, Alan Kemp, Kris Cummings, Lori Griffin, Jennifer Cooke, Holly Smith, Greg Brazell, Ron May, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Roarty called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Roarty led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the November 13, 2013 Regular Board meeting.  
MOTION PASSED
INTRODUCTIONS
Ms. Myung Park, Executive Director of International Programs




Ms. Kate Burrows, Communication Specialist
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Robert Lasker) 

Mr. Lasker reported that Winter quarter is underway and student activities held several events to welcome students providing planners, event calendars, and food. He also noted that at the end of Fall quarter the Raider Review event provided students with tutors to study for finals, food and games during finals week.
Mr. Lasker stated that there is an open senator position in student government and applications are being accepted to fill the position. He also noted that Student Government is in the process of updating the student government constitution and by-laws with a goal of a final draft by the end of January.

Mr. Lasker noted that the student government team would be attending the Legislative student rally in Olympia in early February.

ASPCP (Reported by Ethan Christensen)
Mr. Christensen reported that the student center and café connections have been updated with new furniture for better work zones, engaging conversation, and quiet study.
Mr. Christensen stated that student government and activities held a winter retreat where they evaluated their goals and identified the progression, completion, and addition of new goals. They also talked about the formation of the Technology fee and Student Activities budget committees.
Mr. Christensen noted that Winter quarter is off to a great start, welcome days provided students with many resources to make them successful in reaching their goals.

Mr. Smith commented that he would like to see the budget planning committees consider reinstating the popular Artist and Speaker series in the upcoming budget.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman invited the Trustees to attend the upcoming Distinguished Faculty dinner in March honoring Professor Curt Warmington.
Ms. Norman reported that the Federation/Administration team continues to meet and work on the salary negotiations.

Ms. Norman stated that during recent faculty division meetings and CLASS the proposed governance council structure and the American Honors college were discussed. There are some really good things about these initiatives and something’s that make faculty nervous. 

Ms. Norman also noted that Tenure committees are meeting and preparing packets for review in February. Ms. Norman stated that the tenure process is being paralleled at the Military site for faculty with permanent status. It is exciting to see additional fulltime faculty be hired for our military programs. Ms. Norman mentioned that faculty screening committees are beginning to be formed for the next round of hiring.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
 Mr. Torell reported that Labor Management Communications Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding our Collective Bargaining Agreement to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding our Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

Recent topics that were discussed: 

1. Childcare coverage during closures, and on-call status
2. Several members of the campus community; students, veterans, staff and visitors, have asked why we are not closed in observance of Veterans Day.  The reason given is that this has historically been an “In-Lieu” day for another day off during the year.  Our thought was that since we are a community that takes pride in reaching out and embracing our veterans and their families, why shouldn’t we propose that a discussion begin in looking at another day as the “In-Lieu” of day so Veterans Day could be observed.  There was agreement that this idea would be presented to the Executive Team for discussion at their next meeting 

Items that will be discussed at the next meeting are:

1. DONSA DAYS at the Military sites

We were having some discussion about putting together a calendar for dissemination to all FYI Military regarding the military’s, planned and unplanned, closures. 

2. Carpooling ideas for events at alternate work sites

3. Safety Committee 

Mr. Torell stated that per Article 9.3C of the CBA; upon mutual agreement, joint training may be conducted with both Human Resource staff and WPEA in bringing Classified Staff up to date on the changes to the 2013-2015 CBA.  This training has been offered at all sites.
Mr. Torell noted that elections for Chief and Assistant Chief Shop Steward are in process.  Ballots are due January 23.  For the first time we are holding nominations for Assistant Chief Shop Steward for both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup.  This should provide better representation for Classified Staff.  

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson welcomed everyone to the New Year; she noted that in spite of the fact that many folks have been battling colds and the flu, 2014 has the markings for a very good year for Pierce College.  

Dr. Johnson noted that we hosted the State Board Meeting (SBCTC) in Puyallup for their monthly meeting.  She thanked Ms. Roarty and Mr. Willis for attending the dinner.  One of the interesting items discussed at dinner was the strong connection between the state board and Pierce College.  Chair Beth Willis is a former trustee at Pierce College and former President of TACTC. Ms. Jan Yoshiwara, Deputy Director for Education and Mr. John Boesenberg, Deputy Director of Human Resources are past employees of Pierce College.  Executive Director, Marty Brown was at OFM when Mr. Marc Gaspard, who was majority leader of the Senate, took legislative action to make Pierce College Puyallup the 34th college of the system.  

While the state board was here, we also held our annual legislative breakfast with our sister colleges in Pierce County. She thanked board members who came to the meeting.  Basically with this being a supplemental budget year, there wasn’t much enthusiasm for new funding. The governor’s budget does not include any new funding for community and technically colleges.  However, the legislature did approve 1000 new FTE for aerospace and STEM as part of an incentive package to keep Boeing here.  Most likely an RFP process will be used for colleges to apply for the new enrollments.  We will most likely explore options in engineering because we do not have specific aerospace programs.

Dr. Johnson reported in December she and Ms. Roarty met with Mr. Chris Romar the founder and President of American Honors College.  You are aware that we are exploring the possibility of being the second community college in the state of Washington; Spokane district has been a member for the past 18 months, to join the American Honors College.  The purpose of the American Honors College is to provide an honors experience for students to attend Pierce College with a guarantee of admission to a variety of universities across the country if the student meets all the admission requirements.  Ms. Yochum led a discussion with our faculty and representatives from American Honors about the particulars of the program.  Ms. Yochum, Mr. Halladay, and she have engaged in numerous conversations with Mr. Romar and are trying to development an acceptable contract to present to the board in February.    Given this would be a self-support class; the Board will need to approve the course fees for this program.  If we are able to reach an agreement the goal is to have the first class of American Honors students begin fall 2014.   

Dr. Johnson and both presidents had an opportunity to have a phone call with two commissioners from NWCCU and the chair of our evaluation team to respond to questions they posed regarding our self-evaluation and the report from the evaluation team.  The commissioners indicated it was one of the most outstanding reports they have seen.  They acknowledged us for moving the college from a recommendation regarding mission and core themes to a commendation for having clearing identified measurable and verifiable indicators for each core theme and how the core themes together reflect mission fulfillment.  They asked a question regarding how we established 70% of indicators as our measure of mission fulfillment.  She explained to them that 70% is equal to a C that generally denotes competence.  And that 70% is our threshold, not our goal.   They asked questions about our realignment to deans, conversion to canvas, the role of CLASS and the other outcomes committees and how we engage in continuous improvement.  They asked the question she was expecting about the annual fiscal audit and our compliance with the standard.  She shared with them that although the standard had not changed from before and our own involvement with the state CAFR had in the past been determined to meet standard and now with the new interpretation, we probably were not in compliance and that the state board was working on a statewide solution.  Over all it was a very good conversation, they stated multiple times how impressed they were with what we are doing.  The two commissioners and Mr. Chris Bragg, the evaluation team chair, will present our report to the full commission in February.  We should hear shortly thereafter, our outcome.

Dr. Johnson noted that Mr. Jim Taylor, Director of Facilities and Operations, has been working with the presidents and their facilities planning groups to update the campus master development plans.  We should be ready to bring site plans forward in February for your review.  In addition, we are preparing for a major capital project request for phase 3 Cascade Building.  Primarily for dental hygiene, veterinary technology, lecture hall, and additional student place between the Cascade and Olympic Buildings.  The project will be about $37 million.   We have decided to not submit a new project request for Puyallup because our growth data, and enrollments in STEM programs at not at the level that would make us competitive at this time.  We are going to take specific action over the next 18 months to grow our STEM enrollments that should strengthen our request.  

In closing, Dr. Johnson noted that we’ve started our next round of hires for new tenure-track faculty.  We have committed to adding five additional positions and to fill the same number of retirements but not necessarily the specific retirement positions.

Mr. Smith commented that he is in full support for the American Honors program proposal.  It looks very promising.  Beyond the direct benefits for the students accepted into this program, it could have a ripple effect with other students, especially in attracting students to Pierce.  

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Fiscal 2013 State Audit- CAFR

Pierce College was informed by the Washington State Auditor’s Office that there were no recommendations for Pierce College based on the audit performed for Fiscal Year 2013. “No Recommendations” is audit jargon for the best outcome for the District. The exit letter is attached to this report. Current practice for the State Auditor’s audit of Pierce College is that they do up to three separate audits: a partial financial audit that is tied to the Statewide Comprehensive Annual Financial Report; a Accountability Audit that measures the District’s compliance with laws and regulations; and a Federal Single Audit that measures compliance with Federal regulations for Federal grants that the District has received.

Because Pierce College has an excellent track record for compliance with laws and regulations, Pierce College does not have an annual Accountability Audit. Pierce College is scheduled for Accountability Audits on an as-needed basis, or as part of a topical audit that is done statewide. Our last Accountability Audit was performed for Fiscal Year 2011 as part of a state-wide audit on whether higher education institutions were in compliance with State laws and regulations regarding Tuition Waivers, and we did not receive any findings.

A very important factor for future consideration is that currently Pierce College does not write a complete Compressive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) and does not have it audited. The Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities, however, has made it part of Accreditation Recommendations for many of our sister SBCTC institutions that they begin doing so, and we have every expectation that we will receive the same recommendation when our report is issued in early 2014. 

That would mean that Pierce College would have to gear up to write an annual CAFR and have it audited by the State Auditor’s office. This will be an additional task for the Finance Department to undertake. Because this Accreditation Recommendation is being given to all SBCTC colleges, SBCTC, under the guidance of Joann Wiszmann, is currently developing template forms for colleges to use in writing their CAFR. The templates will give a common look and feel to the Financial Statement portion of the CAFR.

While this template will be immensely helpful, it is estimated that the template will comprise about 20% of the necessary work for each college, and the college will have to do the remaining 80% of the work on its own. The main sections of the CAFR such as the Management Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) are not items that can be done via template, even from year to year within a college.

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Pre-College Completion Data and Implications toward Future Work

Mr. Broxson stated that based in best practices research, Pierce College has identified five priority with multiple interventions under each area to improve student success: Start 2 Finish; Basic Skills; Precollege Math; Precollege English/Reading; and Engagement (which overarches all areas). Start 2 Finish was implemented in fall 2012. The remaining priority areas and interventions were either launched in fall 2013, or will be launched over the course of the next year. The interventions are broadly evaluated by monitoring progress in the five ATD indicators. We don’t expect to see the latter ATD indicators such as college-level course completion and graduation rates rising quite yet. The students we’ve measured in the last year or two might not be there yet — but it’s a baseline we’ll use for more analysis over the next few years.
 Ms. Cummings noted that at the last meeting, we looked at Pierce’s three-year retention rates. We found that Pierce experienced an overall increase in retention rates for most demographics, but there is still some work to do in closing the retention gaps for all of our students (e.g., students with dependents). 2010 was chosen as a benchmark, because it preceded an increase in state and national attention on community colleges starting in 2011-12, as well as Pierce’s involvement in Achieving the Dream and other student-improvement efforts in 2012-13. Each of the Achieving the Dream indicators and interventions has an evaluation plan in place. We use three-year baseline data to evaluate the effectiveness of the Achieving the Dream interventions.  An example was provided of the overall three-year baseline data we are using to evaluate progress in the precollege math interventions. 
The focus on completion and related activities has had a moderate impact on precollege math during the past three years (for all students, there has been an increase of 5% in successful precollege math completion). Currently, the pass rate for precollege math is the same as the state average.
However, the increases have not been consistent across all demographics (e.g., for example, couples with dependents has declined since 2010).
In addition to these overall completion rates, we will be monitoring the data by campus, by modality (lab vs. lecture setting), by transition rates into upper level courses and success rates in those courses, by grade distribution reports, and by comparative cohort data. We will also be monitoring progress in our Precollege English interventions, as well. There has been an increase in the successful course completion of precollege English between fall 2010 and fall 2013, but the increases have not been consistent across the board (e.g., females increased and then declined – note impact of decreased sections in fall 2011). In addition, ATD data will be integrated into the biennial Institutional Effectiveness Report and scorecard that the Board receives in August.
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her appreciation for the excitement of the Achieving the Dream work going on throughout the district. She would like us to share this information with our community, as it demonstrates what a great education you can receive at Pierce College.
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Fort Steilacoom Prairie Restoration Project
The Garry oak woodland restoration project, a partnership between University of Washington and Pierce College, provides an opportunity for Pierce College students to practice what they're learning in the classroom.  The project started out in 2008 as part of a field experience in our Environmental Science course during spring quarter.  As the project has grown over the years, the success has been noted by the Nature Conservancy as a site for possibly reintroduction of the endangered Taylor's checkerspot butterfly.  Data collection is needed for continued monitoring of the site.  Ms. Elysia Mbuja, a full-time temporary Biology Professor, identified that need and designed a partnership with a Clover Park School District elementary school.  The Introductory Biology students enrolled in Spring quarter would travel to the 5th grade to teach some of the Common Core State Standards which were also part of the BIOL&160 Course Outcomes. The following week, the 5th graders traveled to Pierce College to collect plant diversity data and remove invasive species.  One of the BIOL&160 students, Bailey Heidloff, spoke about her experience with the 5th graders and how impactful it was on the 5th graders to come to Pierce College.  The data collected was used by another student, Ms. Jamie Hutchinson, in her MATH&146 (Statistics) course.  She explained how participating in the restoration project provided students a real-world exposure to science, interactions outside the classroom that they may not have, and a reason to feel connected to Pierce which she thought would increase the likelihood for a student to stay at Pierce.  Ms. Mbuja also discussed how this example of service learning can be included in more disciplines beyond sciences and showed some photos and quotations supporting the concept of service learning as an engagement strategy.

BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Roarty reported that the Pierce County Coordinating Council (PCCC) had their annual Legislative Breakfast meeting at Pierce College Puyallup in conjunction with the State Board meeting. There was good representation of our local legislators and they expressed their support and understanding of our legislative priorities. Having members of the State Board at the meeting added a level of depth to the discussion as we were able to discuss local and state level issues. Some of the topics discussed were: the state need grant, increase in high demand enrollments, economic changes, faculty increments, ensuring salary equity, and supporting capital priorities.
Ms. Roarty stated that she and Mr. Willis had the opportunity to have dinner with the SBCTC staff and appreciated their acknowledgement of the beautiful high quality facilities at Pierce College Puyallup.
Mr. Smith noted the importance of participation and weigh-in by all employees as the college prepares for the next budget cycle, he believes we have an incredible transparent process and he encourages everyone to participate.

Ms. Rosenblatt reported that she had attended the PCCC meeting and would have liked to have seen more participation of our local delegation at the meeting. She noted the difficulty in getting legislators to participate. She would like to see Trustees go to Olympia as a group to advocate on behalf of the colleges and our legislative priorities. Trustees are the community representatives and she believes it would be valuable to visit legislators in their offices to discuss the topics of importance.
Mr. Tiam noted that he had also attended the PCCC meeting and thought the conversation was rich and valuable. He always comes away from those meetings feeling more informed and believes the legislators do as well.

Dr. Johnson noted that having Representative Larry Seaquist at the PCCC meeting was key as he is the chairman of the House Higher Education committee.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Professor Dr. Alan Kemp, Coordinator of the sociology department and teacher of a popular course on death and dying at Pierce College Ft. Steilacoom campus, spoke about his recently released book on death, dying, and bereavement by Pearson Education, Inc., the world’s largest textbook publisher. Pearson hails the book as an exciting new first edition for courses on death and dying. Dr. Kemp set out with the goal to cover new territory on the topic of death, dying, and bereavement in today’s ever changing society. Just off the press in mid-December, Dr. Kemp has donated two copies of the textbook to the Pierce College library. Written as both a new approach and as an introductory text on the subject, it is intended for use by a general population of undergraduate and graduate students as well as students of sociology, social work, psychology, human services, medicine, nursing, chaplaincy, and ministry.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        February 5, 2014 Pierce College Puyallup  
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:12 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Angela Roarty, Chair
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